
 

CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT
I, Gail Robinette, President of the Cambria Community Services District Board of
Directors, hereby call a Special Meeting of the Board of Directors pursuant to California
Government Code Section 54956. The Special Meeting will be held:Friday, February
12, 2016, 9:00 AM, 1000 Main Street Cambria, CA. The purpose of the special
meeting is to discuss or transact the following business:

AGENDA
SPECIAL MEETING OF THE CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Friday, February 12, 2016, 9:00 AM

1000 Main Street
Cambria, CA

1. OPENING

A. Call to Order

B. Pledge of Allegiance

C. Establishment of Quorum

2. PUBLIC COMMENT ON AGENDA ITEMS

Members of the public wishing to address the Board on any item described in this Notice may do so when
recognized by the Board President prior to Board consideration of each agenda item. Public Comment on this
agenda will be limited to three (3) minutes per person.

3. HEARINGS AND APPEALS

A. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF
PROPOSITION 218 ON THE PROPOSED INCREASES TO WATER AND SEWER RATES
AND CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION 01-2016

4. REGULAR BUSINESS (Estimated time: 15 Minutes per item)

A. Discussion and Consideration to Adopt the Recommendations of the Ad Hoc Committee to
Evaluate Fire Prevention and Response Service Options

B. Discussion and Consideration to Authorize General Manager to Execute an Agreement with
Bob Murray and Associates to Conduct an Executive Recruitment for a Fire Chief

C. Discussion and Consideration to Appoint a Delegate to Vote on Behalf of the CCSD for the
LAFCO Special District Representative at the Annual California Special District Association
Meeting and to Choose a Candidate to Support  

5. ADJOURN



 
CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 
 

TO:  Board of Directors     AGENDA NO. 3.A. 
       
FROM: Jerry Gruber, General Manager 
   
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting Date: February 12, 2016    Subject: CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING IN  

ACCORDANCE WITH THE 
REQUIREMENTS OF PROPOSITION 218 
ON THE PROPOSED  INCREASES TO 
WATER AND SEWER RATES AND 
CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTION OF 
RESOLUTION 01-2016 

          

 
RECOMMENDATIONS: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors conduct the continued public hearing on the 
proposed increases in water and sewer rates. The following procedure is recommended: 
 

1. Receive report and presentation by Alex Handlers of Bartle Wells & Associates; 
2. Open the public hearing to receive public comment in support of and in opposition to the 

proposed rate increases and to receive written protests; 
3. Close the public hearing and recess to allow the Protest Official to tabulate the protests 

that have been mailed or delivered to the Cambria Community Services District to 
determine if a majority protest to the proposed increases in water and sewer rates 
exists. 

4. Receive report of the results of the tabulation from the Protest Official. 
5. If no majority protest exists, consider adoption of Resolution 01-2016 establishing the 

increases in water and sewer rates, per Government Code §61115. 
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
The proposed water and sewer rate increases are necessary to provide adequate revenue to 
fund the annual costs of water and sewer operations, and to raise $1,000,000 in the Water Fund 
to pay for capital improvements required immediately.   
 
DISCUSSION: 
At its November 12, 2015 meeting, the Board of Directors received and reviewed the Water 
and Sewer Rate Study that has been prepared by Bartle Wells & Associates.  The Board also 
reviewed and approved a draft Notice of Public Hearing on Proposed Increases to Water and 
Sewer Rates (“Notice”) that had been prepared to comply with the requirements of Proposition 
218 and to advise of the public hearing, which was originally scheduled for December 29, 
2015.  The Notice was mailed to parcel owners and tenant customers on November 13, 2015. 
 
Subsequently, it came to staff’s attention that the Notice contained errors in the zip codes for 
the Veterans Memorial Building and for the address to submit mailed written 
protests.  Therefore, a Notice of Continued Proposition 218 Public Hearing (“Revised Notice”) 
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was sent to parcel owners and tenant customers to advise of the errors, and that the 
December 29, 2015 public hearing would be opened, comments considered, protests received, 
and that the public hearing will be continued to February 12, 2016.  The Revised Notice also 
supplied the correct zip codes for the Veterans Memorial Building and for submittal of mailed 
written protests, and advised that protests already received by the CCSD would not be 
affected by the error.  Accordingly, today’s continued public hearing is to consider any 
comments and receive written protests on the proposed increases in water and sewer rates 
 
As explained at the November 12, 2015 meeting, existing CCSD water and sewer rates are not 
adequate to fund the normal operating costs of the water and sewer utility systems.  The 
approved budget for Fiscal Year 2015-16 includes an operating deficit in the Water Fund of 
$254,654 (not including the Sustainable Water Facility operations) and an operating deficit in the 
Sewer Fund of $207,317.  In addition, there is an immediate need for approximately $1,000,000 
in the Water Fund for critical capital improvements, specifically the replacement of the Fiscalini 
Water Tank, upgrading the pump station at the Rodeo Grounds and work on the Stuart Street 
Tank project.    
 
As set forth in the Notice (a copy of which is attached), the increases are necessary because 
the CCSD’s water and sewer utilities rely primarily on revenues from service charges to fund the 
costs of providing service.  As such, water and sewer rates must be set at levels adequate to 
fund the costs of operating and maintaining the District’s water and sewer utility systems to 
support safe and reliable service.   
 
Although the District has implemented Emergency Water Shortage Rates to fund the 
Sustainable Water Facility, the CCSD has not adopted any increases to its regular water and 
sewer rates in over 6 years.  Historically, regular water and sewer rates have only been 
increased 4 times in the past 20 years.  Adjusted for inflation, water and sewer rates are lower 
than they were in the mid-1990’s.  
 
The Notice also indicated that the key factors driving the need for rate increases included: a 
need to restore balanced budgets to bring revenues back in line with the costs of providing 
service and restore financial stability, to help fund critical improvements to aging infrastructure, 
to help fund the District’s highest-priority water system capital needs, to provide a minimal  
prudent level of funding for repairs, replacements, and rehabilitation of aging infrastructure, and 
to provide for small annual rate increases to keep revenues in line with future cost inflation. 
 
As noted in the December 29, 2015 staff report, the water rates are structured in a fashion that 
includes tiers.  In that respect, on April 20, 2015, the Fourth Appellate District of California 
issued a ruling that the tiered water rate structure previously adopted by the City of San Juan 
Capistrano was invalid and violated Proposition 218, which allows agencies to only collect 
rates for the actual costs of providing a service (the “San Juan Case”). It is important to note 
that this case did not invalidate tiered rate structures in general. The Court merely invalidated 
the specific rates before it. In the San Juan Case, the Court concluded that the administrative 
record did not provide sufficient support for each of the tier breaks or for the proportionate 
allocation of system-wide costs.  Because the water service provider failed to carry its burden, 
the Court held that San Juan Capistrano’s rate structure failed to comply with Proposition 218.  
Mr. Handlers has included information regarding how the proposed rate structure complies 
with the requirements of Proposition 218 (i.e., that rates are to be based upon the cost of 
providing the service, do not exceed the proportional cost of service, and that the amount 
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charged does not exceed the proportional cost of service attributable to the parcel being 
charged).   
 
Today’s public hearing is being conducted in accordance with the requirements of Proposition 
218.  In order to oppose the proposed increase, written protests must be filed with the District 
Clerk before the close of today’s public hearing. For purposes of determining protests, State 
law provides for one written protest per parcel.  The total number of parcels with the right to 
protest water rates is 3,937 and the total number of parcels with the right to protest sewer rates 
is 3,828.  To reach a majority protest, 50% + 1 of these parcels, or 1,969 parcels for water 
rates and 1,915 parcels for sewer rates, are required to protest. 
 
Resolution 14-2009 was adopted for the CCSD’s 2009 water and sewer rate increases and 
contains guidelines for submission and tabulation of protests, and provides clarification 
regarding what constitutes a parcel given Cambria’s confusing history of subdivision and 
development, and regarding customers with more than one assessor’s parcel number or more 
than one lot. To the extent it becomes necessary in order to determine whether a majority 
protest exists, staff recommends utilizing those adopted guidelines. Elaina Cano, Assistant 
County Clerk-Recorder for San Luis Obispo County, has graciously agreed to serve as the 
Proposition 218 Protest Official at the continued public hearing. 
 
If a majority protest does not exist, staff recommends approval of the attached Resolution 01-
2016 establishing the increases in water and sewer rates, per Government Code §61115. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachments:  

 Notice of Public Hearing on Proposed Increases to Water and Sewer Rates 

 Resolution  01-2016 
 
 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
BOARD ACTION: Date      Approved:     Denied:    
 
UNANIMOUS:___ROBINETTE ___ BAHRINGER ___ THOMPSON ___RICE___SANDERS____ 











RESOLUTION 01-2016 
February 12, 2016 

 
A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

OF THE CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 
ADOPTING INCREASED WATER AND SEWER RATES, 

EFFECTIVE MARCH 1, 2016 
 

WHEREAS, Government Code Section 61115 provides that the Cambria Community 
Services District, hereinafter referred to as the "CCSD," may establish, revise and collect 
rates and other charges for the services and facilities furnished by it; and 
 
WHEREAS, existing CCSD water and sewer rates are not adequate to fund the normal 
operating costs of the water and sewer utility systems.  The approved budget for Fiscal 
Year 2015-16 includes an operating deficit in the Water Fund of $254,654 (not including 
the Sustainable Water Facility operations) and an operating deficit in the Sewer Fund of 
$207,317.  In addition, there is an immediate need for approximately $1,000,000 in the 
Water Fund for critical capital improvements, specifically the replacement of the Fiscalini 
Water Tank, upgrading the pump station at the Rodeo Grounds and work on the Stuart 
Street Tank project; and    
 

WHEREAS, the rate increases are necessary because the CCSD’s water and sewer 
utilities rely primarily on revenues from service charges to fund the costs of providing 
service, and therefore water and sewer rates must be set at levels adequate to fund the 
costs of operating and maintaining the District’s water and sewer systems to support safe 
and reliable service; and 
 
WHEREAS, key factors driving the need for rate increases include: a need to restore 
balanced budgets to bring revenues in line with the cost of providing service and restore 
financial stability, to help fund critical improvements to aging infrastructure, to help fund 
the District’s highest-priority water system capital needs, to provide a minimal  
prudent level of funding for repairs, replacements, and rehabilitation of aging 
infrastructure, and to provide for small annual rate increases to keep revenues in line with 
future cost inflation; and 
 
WHEREAS, the water and sewer rates to be imposed by this Resolution cover no more 
than the cost that CCSD incurs to provide water and sewer services as detailed in the 
Water and Sewer Rate Study prepared by Bartle Wells & Associates and reviewed by the 
Board on November 12, 2015; and  
 
WHEREAS, in accordance with the requirements of Proposition 218, official notice of the 
proposed increase in water and sewer rates was mailed to each record owner and 
customer of record, including property owners and tenant customers, on November 13, 
2015 to advise of the public hearing (the “Notice”), which was originally scheduled for 
December 29, 2015; and 
 
WHEREAS, it subsequently came to staff’s attention that the Notice contained errors in 
the zip codes for the Veterans Memorial Building and for the address to submit written 



Resolution 01-2016 
Page 2 of 3 
 

protests, and therefore a Notice of Continued Proposition 218 Public was sent to the 
parcel owners and tenant customers to advise of the errors, and that the December 29, 
2015 public hearing would be opened, comments considered, protests received, and that 
the public hearing would be continued to February 12, 2016; and  
 
WHEREAS, a  public hearing was conducted by the Board of Directors on February 12, 
2016, at which time all interested persons were afforded an opportunity to be heard on 
matters pertaining to the proposed increases to the water and sewer rates and to submit 
written protests; and 
 

WHEREAS, the total number of parcels with the right to protest water rates is 3,937 and 
the total number of parcels with the right to protest sewer rates is 3,828.  To reach a 
majority protest, 50% + 1 of these parcels, or 1,969 parcels for water rates and 1,915 
parcels for sewer rates, are required to protest; and 
 
WHEREAS, after tabulating the protests in accordance with the CCSD’s adopted 
Guidelines for the Submission and Tabulation of Protests, it was determined that a 
majority protest does not exist; and 
 
WHEREAS, the approval of this Resolution is exempt from CEQA pursuant to Public 
Resources Code Section 21080(b)(8). 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Directors of the Cambria 
Community Services District that the water and sewer rates, as provided in Exhibit A, 
attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference, are hereby adopted and shall 
become effective March 1, 2016. 
 
PASSED AND ADOPTED THIS 12th day of February, 2016. 
 
AYES: 
 
NOES: 
 
ABSENT: 
      _______________________________ 
      Gail Robinette, President  

Board of Directors 
 

      APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
 
      ________________________________ 

Timothy J. Carmel, District Counsel 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_________________________ 
Monique Madrid, District Clerk



 

EXHIBIT A TO RESOLUTION 01-2016 
 

WATER RATES 

 
 

SEWER RATES 

 

March 1 January 1 January 1 January 1 January 1

2016 2017 2018 2019 2020

FIXED BI-MONTHLY CHARGES

Residential (fixed charge per account) $25.50 $26.52 $27.58 $28.68 $29.83

Commercial (fixed charge per meter size)

Meter Size

5/8" or 3/4" $25.50 $26.52 $27.58 $28.68 $29.83

1" 63.75 66.30 68.95 71.70 74.58

1-1/2" 127.50 132.60 137.90 143.40 149.15

2" & Larger 255.00 265.20 275.80 286.80 298.30

WATER QUANTITY CHARGES
Billed based on metered water use ($/ccf)

Residential Charges

Tier Bi-Monthly Use

Tier 1 1 - 4 ccf $6.50 $6.76 $7.03 $7.31 $7.60

Tier 2 5 - 16 ccf 8.50 8.84 9.19 9.56 9.94

Tier 3 > 16 ccf 9.50 9.87 10.25 10.65 11.07

Commercial Charges

Rate for All Water Use $8.50 $8.84 $9.19 $9.56 $9.94

1 ccf = 100 cubic feet, or approximately 748 gallons

Water Rates Effective On or After

March 1 January 1 January 1 January 1 January 1

2016 2017 2018 2019 2020

FIXED BI-MONTHLY CHARGES
  Applies to All Accounts $56.00 $58.24 $60.57 $62.99 $65.51

SEWER QUANTITY CHARGES
Billed per unit of metered water use ($/ccf).

Residential Rates $3.24 $3.37 $3.50 $3.64 $3.79

Commercial Rates 

Wastewater Class

      Class 1 $2.84 $2.95 $3.07 $3.19 $3.32

      Class 2 3.24 3.37 3.50 3.64 3.79

      Class 3 4.98 5.18 5.39 5.61 5.83

Class 1 includes lower strength accounts including professional offices, retail stores, laundromats, & schools. 

1 ccf = 100 cubic feet, or approximately 748 gallons

Sewer Rates Effective On or After

Class 2 includes all other commercial accounts (with standard/domestic strength wastewater) that are not 

classified Class 1 or Class 3.

Class 3 includes accounts with moderate to high wastewater strength including restaurants, hotels with 

restaurants, bakeries, mortuaries, markets with meat/seafood/food prep/garbage grinder, and mixed use 

accounts with an estimated 30% or more sewer discharge from higher strength wastewater flow.



CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 
 

TO:  Board of Directors      AGENDA NO.  4.A. 
       
FROM: Jerry Gruber, General Manager  
  
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting Date: February 12, 2016 Subject: DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION 
        TO ADOPT THE     
        RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE 
        AD HOC COMMITTEE TO EVALUATE 
        FIRE PREVENTION AND RESPONSE 
        SERVICE OPTIONS 

 
RECOMMENDATIONS: 
Staff recommends that the Board of Directors discuss and consider adopting the 
recommendations of the Ad Hoc Committee to Evaluate Fire Prevention and Response 
Service Options (the “Committee”). 
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
As noted in the Committee’s report, a copy of which is attached hereto, a financial analysis 
conducted jointly by fiscal staff of CCSD and CAL FIRE determined that, based upon current 
estimates, an agreement with CAL FIRE would cost up to $145,000 more that the amount 
currently budgeted for the Cambria Community Services District (“CCSD”) Fire Department. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
On March 31, 2015, CCSD received a report from the San Luis Obispo County Grand Jury 
titled, "Making the Case for Efficiency: Maximizing Levels of Emergency Services for Cambria."    
As a result, on June 25, 2015 the Board of Directors established an Ad Hoc Committee to 
Evaluate Fire Prevention and Response Service Options. The Committee initially consisted of 
Vice President Clift and Director Thompson.  After Vice President Clift’s resignation from the 
Board, he was replaced on the Committee by President Robinette. 
 
Today’s agenda item shall provide an opportunity for the Committee to present their 
recommendations to the full Board for its consideration.   
 
As a courtesy, the General Manager has briefed CAL FIRE and Fire Department staff about 
the Committee’s recommendations prior to this meeting. 
 
 
 
Attachment:  February 3, 2016 Report of the Ad Hoc Committee to Evaluate Fire Prevention 

and Response Service Options 
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
BOARD ACTION: Date      Approved:     Denied:    
 
UNANIMOUS:___ROBINETTE___ THOMPSON ___ BAHRINGER ___ RICE___SANDERS____ 
 



    REVISED:  February 3, 2016 

 

 

Report of the Ad Hoc Committee to Evaluate Fire Prevention and Response Service 

Options. 

 

Background: 

 

On March 31, 2015 the Cambria Community Services District (CCSD) received a report 

from the San Luis Obispo (SLO) County Grand Jury titled, "Making the Case for 

Efficiency: Maximizing Levels of Emergency Services for Cambria."  The report 

included a number of findings and recommendations which, with community input, 

called upon the CCSD to explore the possibility of contracting with Cal Fire to provide 

fire suppression services in Cambria. Additionally, it was suggested that CCSD reactivate 

ad hoc committee discussions with the Cambria Community Healthcare District (CCHD), 

to integrate and coordinate activities with the goal of implementing the combined 

organizational structure which would most effectively reduce administrative costs and 

improve services. 

 

On June 25, 2015 the CCSD Board of Directors established an Ad Hoc Committee to 

"Evaluate Fire Prevention and Response Service Options and Implementation of Grand 

Jury Recommendations." Also, because of Chief Mark Miller's impending retirement on 

July 15, 2015, and with the Grand Jury's Report indicating that there should be 

consideration given by the community and the Board regarding levels of fire service for 

the community, an Agreement with Cal Fire was approved which would provide for 

interim management services for the period July 1, 2015 to July 1, 2016. 

 

The Ad Hoc Committee, consisting of Vice President Clift and Director Thompson, 

subsequently convened two public workshops (August 31 and September 3, 2015) to 

listen to the public's concerns and expectations for fire protection in Cambria. 

Approximately 100 community members attended the workshops, with about half 

providing verbal and/or written input. 

 

On September 14, 2015 the Ad Hoc Committee met with the six regular Cambria CSD 

fire personnel and one on-duty reserve fire fighter. The Committee asked them to express 

their feelings regarding a potential switch to Cal Fire, both in terms of impact to the 

community and their personal considerations. 

 

Following Vice President Clift's resignation from the CCSD Board, Director Thompson 

met with seven reserve fire fighters on October 10, 2015 to discuss their perspectives on 

the potential benefit or disadvantage of a Cal Fire arrangement. President Robinette 

replaced Mr. Clift on the Ad Hoc Committee for meetings with Cal Fire Management 

personnel on November 17, 2015 and December 22, 2015, at which time the financial 

considerations of a Cal Fire agreement were discussed. 

 

 



Findings and Conclusions: 

 

* Community members and Cambria CSD fire personnel were highly complementary of 

the professionalism of Cal Fire personnel and appreciated the services they provided to 

the community. Additionally, Cambria and the local CCSD Fire Department has clearly 

benefitted from the increased Cal Fire management involvement in the form of forest 

management funding and pending Local Hazardous Mitigation Plan funding, staff 

training and supervision. 

 

* Notwithstanding the above, community input was almost universally supportive of 

maintaining a CCSD Fire Department. Concerns ranged from the different orientation of 

Cal Fire (wild fire vs. structure), loss of local control, extra cost, reduction in service and 

volunteer participation. 

 

* Cambria CSD fire personnel indicated from a financial and career advancement 

position they would likely benefit by a transfer to Cal Fire. However, all opposed a 

transfer to the state agency, based primarily on what they described as "quality of life" 

issues, ie work schedule, transfers to areas outside of the community, child care issues, 

etc. They likewise indicated that the community benefitted from their knowledge of the 

area, awareness of citizens at risk for medical needs and relationships with North Coast 

Ocean Rescue (NCOR) and Cambria Emergency Response Team (CERT) volunteers, 

both supported by the CCSD with budgeted funding 

 

* A financial analysis conducted jointly by fiscal staff of CCSD and Cal Fire determined 

that, based upon current estimates, an Agreement with Cal Fire would cost up to 

$145,000 more that the amount currently projected for the CCSD Fire Department. This 

is primarily due to labor costs, which could go even higher depending upon ongoing State 

and Cal Fire union negotiations; costs which would be passed on to local contracts. 

 

 

Recommendations: 

 

 

1. That the CCSD thank and acknowledge Cal Fire for providing outstanding interim 

management services to this community during the period of this fire service 

examination.  We value their local collaboration and partnership.   

 

2. That the CCSD Board affirm its intention to maintain the CCSD Fire Department, 

based upon its examination of the fire service cost issue and the support expressed by a 

great many Cambrians.   

 

3. That the Board direct the General Manager to proceed with a search for a permanent 

fire chief by utilizing a professional recruitment firm in order to secure a highly qualified 

fire chief and execute a contract not to exceed $30,000. Additionally, hire said chief to 

allow for a smooth transition period prior to the termination of the Cal Fire management 

contract on July 1, 2016. 



 

4. That the CCSD reopen discussions with the Healthcare District to determine 

opportunities to integrate and coordinate activities, with the goal of effectively reducing 

administrative costs and improving services. 

 

5. That the CCSD/Fire Department develop a plan for updating fire equipment and 

establish a replacement fund for such equipment. 

 

6. That the SLO County Grand Jury be provided with a copy of this report. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 
 

TO:  Board of Directors      AGENDA NO.  4.B. 
       
FROM: Jerry Gruber, General Manager  
  
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting Date: February 12, 2016 Subject: DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION 
        TO AUTHORIZE GENERAL MANAGER  
        TO EXECUTE AN AGREEMENT WITH  
        BOB MURRAY AND ASSOCIATES TO 
        CONDUCT AN EXECUTIVE   
        RECRUITMENT FOR A FIRE CHIEF  
         

 
RECOMMENDATIONS: 
Staff recommends that the Board of Directors authorize the General Manager to execute an 
agreement with Bob Murray and Associates to conduct an executive recruitment for a new Fire 
Chief for the Cambria Community Services District (“CCSD”) Fire Department. 
  
FISCAL IMPACT: 
The attached proposal from Bob Murray and Associates offers to conduct an executive 
recruitment for a Fire Chief for $17,500 plus expenses. Expenses are estimated at $7,600, for 
a total estimated cost of $25,100.  This expense is within the ‘not to exceed’ amount of 
$30,000 recommended by the Ad Hoc Committee to Evaluate Fire Prevention and Response 
Service Options (the “Committee”). 
 
DISCUSSION: 
Among the recommendations of the Committee was a suggestion that the Board of Directors 
direct the General Manager to proceed with a search for a permanent Fire Chief by utilizing a 
professional recruitment firm and execute a contract not to exceed $30,000, in order to secure 
a highly qualified individual.   
 
In early 2015, after Chief Miller indicated that he was going to retire, staff solicited proposals 
from executive recruitment firms in anticipation of recruiting his replacement.  In February, 
2015, two proposals were received, one from Bob Murray and Associates and the other from 
CPS HR Consulting.  As the Board is aware, the Grand Jury subsequently issued its report 
“Making the Case for Efficiency: Maximizing Levels of Emergency Services for Cambria,” CAL 
FIRE was brought in on an interim basis for Fire Department management services, and the 
Committee was appointed.   
 
Based upon the Committee’s recommendations, staff has contacted both consulting firms to 
see if they would honor their February 2015 proposals.  Both said they would, except Bob 
Murray and Associates indicated that they would have to increase the amount of estimated 
expenses due to greater travel costs.  Bob Murray and Associates has offered to conduct the 
Fire Chief recruitment for $17,500 plus expenses. They estimate expenses to be $7,600 for a 
total estimated cost of $25,100.  CPS HR Consulting’s proposal came in at $17,000, with 
estimated reimbursable expenses of $6,500, for a total estimated cost of $23,500. A copy of 
each proposal is attached.  
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Although their proposal fee is slightly higher, staff is recommending that the CCSD utilize the 
services of Bob Murray and Associates for the Fire Chief recruitment.  They are recognized as 
one of the preeminent public agency executive recruitment firm in California and, as shown in 
their proposal, they have extensive experience in recruiting Fire Chiefs.  Staff is confident that 
given their proven track record and expertise, the CCSD will get a group of highly qualified 
candidates for the position of Cambria Fire Chief. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachments:  

1. Bob Murray and Associates: A Proposal to Conduct an Executive Recruitment for A 
Fire Chief on Behalf of The Cambria Community Services District; 

2. CPS HR Consulting: Cambria Community Services District Fire Chief Recruitment 
and Selection Process   

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
BOARD ACTION: Date      Approved:     Denied:    
 
UNANIMOUS:___ROBINETTE___ THOMPSON ___ BAHRINGER ___ RICE___SANDERS____ 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

A PROPOSAL TO CONDUCT AN EXECUTIVE  
 

RECRUITMENT FOR A  
 

Fire Chief 
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Cambria Community Services District 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

                                                                              1677 Eureka Road, Suite 202 
                                                                                    Roseville, CA 95661 
                                                                                         (916) 784-9080 
                                                                                     (916) 784-1985 fax 



  
January 28, 2016 
 
Mr. Jerry Gruber, General Manager 
Cambria Community Services District 
1316 Tamsen Street 
Cambria, CA 93428 
 
Dear Mr. Gruber: 
 
Thank you for inviting Bob Murray & Associates to submit a proposal to conduct the 
Fire Chief recruitment for the Cambria Community Services District.  The following 
proposal details our qualifications and describes our process of identifying, 
recruiting and screening outstanding candidates on your behalf.  It also includes a 
proposed budget, timeline, and sample recruitment brochure. 
 
At Bob Murray & Associates, we pride ourselves on providing quality service to 
local governments.  We have created a recruitment process that combines our 
ability to help you to determine the direction of the search and the types of 
candidates you seek with our experience recruiting outstanding candidates who 
are not necessarily looking for a job. Our proven expertise ensures that the 
candidates we present for your consideration will match the criteria you have 
established and will be outstanding in their field.   
 
With respect to the Fire Chief recruitment, Bob Murray & Associates offers the 
following expertise: 
 

  Our firm has an unmatched record of success in recruiting local government 
professionals including those in the fire service.  We most recently completed 
Fire Chief recruitments on behalf of the California cities of Cathedral City; 
Encinitas, Del Mar, and Solana Beach; Garden Grove; Hollister; Lodi; 
Marina; Palm Springs; Piedmont; Roseville; Salinas; Tracy; and Vacaville; the 
Chino Valley Independent Fire District and the Arcata Fire Protection 
District, CA; the City of Peoria, AZ; Sumter County, FL; and the City of Walla 
Walla, WA; as well as the Deputy Fire Chief recruitments on behalf of the City 
of Vacaville, CA, the Southern Marin Fire District, and Spokane Valley Fire 
Department, WA; the Assistant Fire Chief recruitment on behalf of the Contra 
Costa County Fire Protection District, CA; and the Public Safety Director 
recruitment for Sunnyvale, CA. Within the last three years, we have completed the 
Fire Chief recruitments on behalf of the California cities of Chula Vista, Folsom, 
Milpitas, Montebello, and Oceanside. Other previous experience includes 
conducting Fire Chief recruitments on behalf of the California cities of Alameda; 
Arroyo Grande (Director of Building & Fire); Fremont; Fullerton; Monrovia; 
Mountain View; Newark (Fire Chief and Assistant Chief); Petaluma; Rancho 
Cucamonga (Chief and Deputy Chief); San Mateo; Santa Cruz; Salinas; Upland; Union 
City (Assistant Fire Chief); and Vacaville; the Livermore Pleasanton Fire District; the 
Rancho Santa Fe Fire Protection District; the San Miguel Fire Protection District; 



Sonoma Valley Fire and Rescue Authority and the University of California, Davis; as well 
as the cities of Aurora, CO; Eugene, OR; Hillsboro, OR; and Glendale, CO. Our 
extensive contacts and knowledge of outstanding candidates will ensure you have a 
quality group of finalists from which to select the Cambria Community Services 
District’s next Fire Chief 
 

  Bob Murray & Associates is familiar with San Luis Obispo County and the 
surrounding region.  We have conducted recruitments on behalf of the cities of 
Arroyo Grande (Police Chief and Director of Building and Fire); Atascadero 
(Police Commander); Grover Beach (City Manager); Morro Bay (Public Services 
Director); Paso Robles (Public Works Director); and Pismo Beach (City Manager, 
City Clerk, Police Chief, and Public Works Director).  In addition, we conducted 
the Director of Planning and Building, and the Project Manager recruitment on 
behalf of the County for the Nacimiento Water Project; along with the 
Assistant Court Executive Officer recruitment on behalf of the Superior 
Court, San Luis Obispo County.  Our knowledge of the region, its issues and 
the County’s outstanding quality of life will be an asset in presenting this 
opportunity to prospective candidates.  

 
A significant portion of our process focuses on conducting thorough and 
confidential background investigations of the top 2-3 candidates to ensure that 
nothing about them is left undiscovered.  We have candid discussions with 
references who have insight into the candidate’s experience, style and ethics; 
conduct a search of newspaper articles; and run credit, criminal and civil records 
reports.  This ensures that the chosen candidate will not only be an excellent fit 
with the Cambria Community Services District, but also that the selected 
candidate will reflect positively upon your organization.   
 
To learn first hand of the quality of our service and our recruitment successes, 
we invite you to contact the references listed on page 10 of the attached 
proposal. 
 
We look forward to your favorable consideration of our qualifications.  Please do 
not hesitate to contact us at (916) 784-9080 should you have any questions. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Valerie Gaeta Phillips 
President 
Bob Murray & Associates 
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THE RECRUITMENT PROCESS 

 
Bob Murray & Associates’ unique and client oriented approach to executive search will 
ensure that the Cambria Community Services District has quality candidates from which to 
select the new Fire Chief.  Outlined below are the key steps in our recruitment process. 
 
STEP 1 DEVELOPING THE CANDIDATE PROFILE 
 
Our understanding of the Cambria Community Services District’s needs will be key to 
a successful search.  We will work with the General Manager to learn as much as 
possible about the organization’s expectations for a new Fire Chief.  We want to 
learn the values and culture of the organization, as well as understand the current 
issues, challenges and opportunities that face the Cambria Community Services 
District.  We also want to know the General Manager’s expectations regarding the 
knowledge, skills and abilities sought in the ideal candidate and will work with the 
District to identify expectations regarding education and experience.  
Additionally, we want to discuss expectations regarding compensation and other 
items necessary to complete the successful appointment of the ideal candidate.    
The profile we develop together at this stage will drive subsequent recruitment 
efforts. 
 
STEP 2 ADVERTISING CAMPAIGN AND RECRUITMENT BROCHURE 
 
After gaining an understanding of the Cambria Community Services District’s 
needs, we will design an effective advertising campaign appropriate for the Fire 
Chief recruitment.  We will focus on professional journals that are specifically 
suited to the Fire Chief search.  We will also develop a professional recruitment 
brochure on the General Manager’s behalf that will discuss the community, 
organization, position and compensation in detail.  Once completed, we will mail 
the profile to an extensive audience, making them aware of the exciting 
opportunity with the Cambria Community Services District.   
 
STEP 3 RECRUITING CANDIDATES 
 
After cross-referencing the profile of the ideal candidate with our database and 
contacts in the field, we will conduct an aggressive outreach effort, including making 
personal calls to prospective applicants, designed to identify and recruit outstanding 
candidates.   We recognize that the best candidate is often not looking for a new job 
and this is the person we actively seek to convince to become a candidate.  
Aggressively marketing the Fire Chief position to prospective candidates will be 
essential to the success of the search. 

STEP 4 SCREENING CANDIDATES 
 
Following the closing date for the recruitment, we will screen the resumes we have received.  
We will use the criteria established in our initial meetings as a basis upon which to narrow the 
field of candidates.   
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STEP 5 PERSONAL INTERVIEWS 
 
We will conduct personal interviews with the top 10 to 12 candidates with the goal of 
determining which candidates have the greatest potential to succeed in your organization.  
During the interviews we will explore each candidate’s background and experience as it 
relates to the Fire Chief position.  In addition, we will discuss the candidate’s motivation 
for applying for the position and make an assessment of his/her knowledge, skills and 
abilities.  We will devote specific attention to establishing the likelihood of the 
candidate’s acceptance of the position if an offer of employment is made.   
 
STEP 6 PUBLIC RECORD SEARCH 
 
Following the interviews, we will conduct a review of published articles for each 
recommended candidate. Various sources will be consulted including Lexis-
Nexis™, a newspaper/magazine search engine, Google, and local papers for the 
communities in which the candidates have worked.  This alerts us to any further 
detailed inquiries we may need to make at this time. 
 
STEP 7 RECOMMENDATION 
 
Based on the information gathered through meetings with your organization 
and personal interviews with candidates, we will recommend a limited number 
of candidates for your further consideration.  We will prepare a detailed written 
report on each candidate that focuses on the results of our interviews and 
public record searches.  We will make specific recommendations, but the final 
determination of those to be considered will be up to you. 

STEP 8 FINAL INTERVIEWS  
 
Our years of experience will be invaluable as we help you develop an interview 
process that objectively assesses the qualifications of each candidate.  We will 
adopt an approach that fits your needs, whether it is a traditional interview, 
multiple interview panel or assessment center process.   We will provide you with 
suggested interview questions and rating forms and will be present at the 
interview/assessment center to facilitate the process.  Our expertise lies in 
facilitating the discussion that can bring about a consensus regarding the final 
candidates.   
 
We will work closely with your staff to coordinate and schedule interviews and 
candidate travel.  Our goal is to ensure that each candidate has a very positive 
experience, as the manner in which the entire process is conducted will have an effect 
on the candidates’ perception of your organization. 
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STEP 9 BACKGROUND CHECKS /DETAILED REFERENCE CHECKS 
 
Based on final interviews we will conduct credit, criminal, civil litigation and motor vehicle 
record checks for the top one to three candidates.  In addition, those candidates will be the 
subjects of detailed, confidential reference checks.  In order to gain an accurate and honest 
appraisal of the candidates’ strengths and weaknesses, we will talk candidly with people 
who have direct knowledge of their work and management style.  We will ask candidates 
to forward the names of their supervisors, subordinates and peers for the past several 
years.  Additionally, we make a point of speaking confidentially to individuals who we 
know have insight into a candidate’s abilities, but who may not be on their preferred 
list of contacts.  At this stage in the recruitment we will also verify candidates’ 
degrees. 
 
STEP 10 NEGOTIATIONS 
 
We recognize the critical importance of successful negotiations and can serve as 
your representative during this process.  We know what other organizations have 
done to put deals together with great candidates and will be available to advise 
you regarding current approaches to difficult issues such as housing and 
relocation.  We will represent your interests and advise you regarding salary, 
benefits and employment agreements with the goal of putting together a deal 
that results in the appointment of your chosen candidate.  Most often we can 
turn a very difficult aspect of the recruitment into one that is viewed positively 
by both you and the candidate.      
 
STEP 11 COMPLETE ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANCE 
 
Throughout the recruitment we will provide the General Manager with updates 
on the status of the search.  We will also take care of all administrative details on 
your behalf.  Candidates will receive personal letters advising them of their status 
at each critical point in the recruitment.  In addition, we will respond to inquiries 
about the status of their candidacy within twenty-four hours.  Every 
administrative detail will receive our attention.  Often, candidates judge our clients 
based on how well these details are handled.   
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BUDGET AND TIMING 

 
PROFESSIONAL FEE AND EXPENSES 
 
The consulting fee for conducting the Fire Chief recruitment on behalf of the Cambria 
Community Services District is $17,500 plus expenses.  Services provided for in the fee 
consist of all steps outlined in this proposal including three (3) days of meetings on site.  
The Cambria Community Services District will be responsible for reimbursing expenses 
Bob Murray & Associates incurs on your behalf.  We estimate expenses for this 
project to be $7,600.  Reimbursable expenses include such items as the cost of 
recruiter travel; clerical support; brochure development; placement of ads; credit, 
criminal and civil background checks; education verification; and public records 
searches.  Postage, printing, photocopying, and telephone charges are allocated 
costs and included in the expense estimate. 
 

TIMING  
 
We are prepared to start work on this assignment immediately and anticipate 
that we will be prepared to make our recommendation regarding finalists within 
seventy five to ninety days from the start of the search.   
 
 
Task:      Week: 
 
Contract Start Date:    TBD 
Initial Meeting(s):    1 week from contract start date 
Our firm develops recruitment brochure: 2 weeks from contract start date 
District approves brochure:   4 weeks from contract start date 
Job advertising and candidate sourcing: 8 weeks from contract start date 
Our firm reviews application packets:  9 weeks from contract start date 
Our firm conducts screening process:  10 weeks from contract start date 
District approves candidates:   12 weeks from contract start date 
District’s interview panel convenes:   13 weeks from contract start date 
Reference/Background Checks:  14 weeks from contract start date 
Second Interviews by District, if necessary:  15 weeks from contract start date 
Offer of Employment:    16 weeks from contract start date 
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 PROFESSIONAL QUALIFICATIONS 

 
 
BOB MURRAY, FOUNDER 
 
Mr. Murray brings over 25 years experience as a recruiter.  Mr. Murray is recognized as 
one of the nation’s leading recruiters.  He has conducted hundreds of searches for cities, 
counties, and special districts.  He has been called on to conduct searches for some of 
the largest most complex organizations in the country and some of the smallest.   
 
Mr. Murray has conducted searches for chief executives, department heads, 
professional and technical positions.  Mr. Murray has taken the lead on the firm’s 
most difficult assignments with great success.  His clients have retained him again 
and again given the quality of his work and success in finding candidates for 
difficult to fill positions. 
 
Prior to creating Bob Murray & Associates, Mr. Murray directed the search 
practice for the largest search company serving local government in the country.  
Mr. Murray has worked in local government and benefits from the knowledge 
of having led an organization.  Prior to his career in executive search he served 
as the City Manager for the City of Olympia, Washington.  He has also served 
as an Assistant City Manager and held positions in law enforcement.   
 
Mr. Murray received his Bachelor of Science Degree in Criminology from the 
University of California at Berkeley with graduate studies in Public 
Administration at California State University at Hayward. 
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VALERIE GAETA PHILLIPS, PRESIDENT 

 
Ms. Gaeta Phillips has over 15 years of recruiting experience, including more than a decade of 
recent experience in executive search for public, private, and startup companies nationwide. 
Ms. Gaeta Phillips has expertise in the full recruiting cycle, from process design and 
outreach through candidate assessment and selection. She has placed senior-level 
candidates in a variety of industries and fields, including Finance, Information 
Technology, and Engineering. Ms. Gaeta Phillips is valued for her passion for finding 
and retaining the most outstanding candidates for even the most difficult or 
untraditional assignments and for her commitment to her clients’ success. Ms. Gaeta 
Phillips has a passion for helping people, evidenced by her fundraising and efforts to 
raise awareness for organizations such as Autism Speaks and the M.I.N.D. Institute.  
 
 
GARY PHILLIPS, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT 
 
Mr. Phillips started his career with a New York based Fortune 100 company and 
quickly became a Senior Manager building and running a large customer service 
organization in New York and eventually in thirteen countries in Europe. He also 
served as a Director with a large Fortune 500 company and was responsible for 
developing and maintaining new and existing clients in Europe, Asia, and 
Australia. He then became Senior Vice President with a public enterprise software 
company. Some of his successes include building an organization from 2 to 250 
people worldwide; acquiring 5 companies in two years; and growing a company 
from 800 to 1200 employees. 
 
Mr. Phillips was part of an executive acquisition and recruiting team where he 
helped build a start-up enterprise software company in San Francisco. He recruited 
top notch talent, and built a world class organization. The company was eventually 
sold to a Fortune 500 software company. 
 
Mr. Phillips has maintained customer relationships in the public sector, private 
sector, as well as medical, and financial institutions. He prides himself on finding key 
talent and offering the best customer service to his clients.  
 
Mr. Phillips is involved in his community as a soccer coach and as an organizer of 
fundraisers for Autism Speaks in Sacramento. Mr. Phillips received his Associate of 
Science degree, as well as completed coursework at Rochester Institute of Technology, 
NY.
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REGAN WILLIAMS, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT 
 
Mr. Williams brings 30 years of local government experience to Bob Murray & Associates.  
Most recently, he worked as a private consultant with Deloitte and Touche on various public 
sector assignments.  Prior to that, he served as Director of Public Safety with the City of 
Sunnyvale, CA.   
 
Mr. Williams was involved in the development of some of Sunnyvale’s most innovative 
programs and has a national reputation for excellence in law enforcement.  He has 
been responsible for numerous recruitments throughout his career.  Clients find his 
insight and expertise in recruitment and selection a valuable asset. 
 
Mr. Williams received his Bachelor of Science Degree in Administration of Justice 
from San Jose State University.  He is also a graduate of the FBI National Academy.
 
 
JOEL BRYDEN, VICE PRESIDENT 
 

Mr. Bryden has over 30 years of local government experience that he brings to 
the firm, having recently retired as the Chief of Police in Walnut Creek, CA.  
 
Throughout his career, Mr. Bryden has been involved in public sector 
consulting. He has vast experience in hiring and promotional processes, as well 
as interviewing candidates for advancement in all aspects of local government. 
 Mr. Bryden has a solid reputation as a leader in the public sector, and clients 
find his ability to find and evaluate outstanding applicants invaluable. 
 
Mr. Bryden is a graduate of the FBI National Academy and obtained his 
Bachelor of Arts degree in Communication from San Diego State University. 
 
 
FRED FREEMAN, VICE PRESIDENT 
 
Mr. Freeman brings over 24 years of local government experience to Bob Murray 
& Associates, with 11 years in the recruitment field. Mr. Freeman is a retired Chief 
of Police and has served as an elected official in local government. He has vetted 
hundreds of local governmental officials in the pre-employment process and 
conducted recruitments for positions in all sectors of public agency employment. 
 
In addition to his career in the law enforcement field, Mr. Freeman served as the Mayor 
and the Mayor Pro-Tem for the Los Alamitos City Council. Mr. Freeman has been a 
member of the Public Safety Policy Committee - California League of Cities; the Orange 
County Fire Authority Board of Directors; and the Orange Line Development Authority 
as the Vice-Chair. His unique perspective and experience, as both a member of executive 
city staff and as an elected official, provides exceptional results for our clients. 
 
Mr. Freeman is a graduate of the FBI National Academy and received his Teaching Credential 
from the University of California Los Angeles. 
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AMANDA URRUTIA-SANDERS, PRINCIPAL CONSULTANT  
 
As a consultant with Bob Murray & Associates, Ms. Urrutia-Sanders is responsible for research, 
candidate recruitment and screening, as well as reference checks and background verifications.  
She focuses on client communication and works closely with clients to coordinate candidate 
outreach and ensure a successful search. 
 
Ms. Urrutia-Sanders brings several years of industry experience as she worked for one of 
the nation’s largest recruitment forms. Her insight into the recruitment process is a 
valuable asset to Bob Murray & Associates. 
 
Ms. Urrutia-Sanders received her Bachelor of Arts degree in Communications from 
the University of Wyoming. 

 
AMBER SMITH, SENIOR CONSULTANT 
 
As Senior Consultant with Bob Murray & Associates, Ms. Smith acts as a liaison 
between clients and candidates from beginning to end of each recruitment 
process. She is responsible for the development and distribution of position 
recruitment and advertising materials, client research, reference and background 
checks, responding to requests for proposals, and providing a broad range of
support services for the recruiting team.  

Ms. Smith brings over 5 years of client-oriented customer service, 
administrative, and management experience to Bob Murray & Associates. She is 
committed to working as a partner with clients and candidates in order to
provide a quality service and experience.  
  
Ms. Smith received her Bachelor of Arts degree in Business Administration from 
La Sierra University, Riverside, California. 
 
 
 ADAM CARP, OFFICE COORDINATOR 
 
Mr. Adam Carp is the Office Coordinator at Bob Murray & Associates.  He is the 
first point of contact at Bob Murray & Associates and has years of administrative 
experience. Mr. Carp actively contributes to Bob Murray and Associates’ goal of 
providing exceptional customer service through close coordination and follow through 
with our clients and candidates alike.  
 
Mr. Carp received his Bachelor of Arts degree in Spanish from the University of 
California, Los Angeles. 
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REFERENCES 

 
Clients and candidates are the best testament to our ability to conduct quality 
searches.   Clients for whom Bob Murray & Associates has recently conducted 
searches are listed below. 
 
 
CLIENT:  Cities of Encinitas, Del Mar, and Solana Beach, CA 
POSITION: Fire Chief 
REFERENCE: Mr. Gus Vina, Encinitas City Manager, (760) 633-2600; or 

Ms. Courtney Barrett, Encinitas Human Resources Manager, 
(760) 633-2767 

 
CLIENT:  City of Folsom, CA  
POSITION:  Fire Chief and Police Chief 
REFERENCE: Mr. Evert Palmer, City Manager, (916) 355-7220; or Mr. 

John Spittler, Human Resources Director,  
(916) 355-7208 

 
CLIENT:  City of Fremont, CA 
POSITION: City Engineer (currently recruiting), City Manager, City 

Clerk, Community Deputy City Manager Community 
Development, Development Director, Fire Chief, 
Human Resources Director and Redevelopment Agency 
Director  

REFERENCE: Mr. Fred Diaz, City Manager, (510) 284-4002 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

 





























































CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 
 

TO:  Board of Directors      AGENDA NO. 4.C. 
       
FROM: Jerry Gruber, General Manager   
 

Meeting Date: February 12, 2016 Subject: Discussion and Consideration 
to Appoint a Delegate to Vote 
on Behalf of the CCSD for the 
LAFCO Special District 
Representative at the Annual 
California Special District 
Association  Meeting and to 
Choose a Candidate to 
Support   

 
RECOMMENDATIONS: 
 

It is recommended that the Board of Directors discuss and consider appointing a delegate to 
vote for the Special District Representative on the Local Area Formation Commission 
(“LAFCO”) on behalf of the Cambria Community Services District (“CCSD”) at the Annual 
Meeting of the San Luis Obispo Chapter of the California Special District Association on 
February 19, 2016. It is further recommended that the Board of Directors choose the candidate 
that the CCSD will support.  
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
 

None.  
 
DISCUSSION: 
 

As set forth in the attached memorandum from David Church, Executive Director of LAFCO, 
the CCSD is being asked to select a voting delegate to attend the Annual California Special 
District Association, San Luis Obispo Chapter meeting on February 19, 2016 and elect the 
Special District representative on LAFCO. To date, fourteen Special Districts have designated 
a voting delegate and sixteen are necessary to achieve a quorum. Please note that the 
election procedure is included in the attached memo.  
 
The candidates to be considered are: Ed Eby (Nipomo Community Services District); Robert 
Enns (Cayucos Sanitary District); Alan Fields (San Simeon Community Service District); David 
Kirk (Port San Luis Harbor District); and Mary Lucey (Oceano Community Services District). 
Statements of qualification/resumes for each candidate can be found attached.  
 
 
Attachment:  LAFCO Memorandum Regarding Special District Election of a LAFCO 

Representative 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
BOARD ACTION: Date      Approved:     Denied:    
 
UNANIMOUS:  ___ ROBINETTE ___ THOMPSON ____BAHRINGER____RICE____ SANDERS_____ 



TO:  Independent Special District Selection Committee Members 

FROM:  David Church, LAFCO Executive Officer 

SUBJECT: Special District Election of the LAFCO Representative 

The Independent Special District Selection Committee selects Special District 
Members for the Local Agency Formation Commission (LAFCO). Thank you for your 
help in nominating candidates and designating voting delegates.  The goal is to 
achieve a quorum at the Annual Special District meeting scheduled for February 19, 
2016 at the Avila Beach Community Center and select the Special District 
representative on LAFCO. The social hour begins at 5:30, dinner at 6:30, with the 
election taking place at around 8:00. A candidates� forum will be conducted as well. 

For balloting to be completed at the meeting, a quorum of 16 delegates from the 
Special Districts must be in attendance. Voting delegates must be appointed by the 
District�s Board of Directors. To date we have 14 Special Districts that have 
designated a voting delegate. The election procedure is attached 

The nomination period opened on December 11, 2015 with an email notice, and 
closed on January 29, 2016. The term for this Regular Member position would begin 
in May 2016 and end in December 2020. The following nominees were submitted 
during that time: 

List of Candidates 

 Ed Eby, Nipomo Community Services District 

 Robert Enns, Cayucos Sanitary District 

 Alan Fields, San Simeon Community Services District 

 David Kirk, Port San Luis Harbor District 

 Mary Lucey, Oceano Community Services District 

The candidates have submitted a statement of qualifications/resumes which are 
attached for your consideration.  

Independent Special District Selection Committee 
San Luis Obispo Chapter of the California Special District Association



Independent Special District Selection Committee 
Election Procedure 2016

1- Determining a Quorum.  All Districts shall be notified of the special district election for the 
LAFCO member and are eligible to participate. The quorum is based on the total number of 
Districts that have participated in the last nine elections (30) over a five-year period. A 
quorum would be considered 16 District Representatives in attendance at the meeting. If a 
District that has not participated in the nine prior elections does participate, it would be 
counted as part of the quorum and its vote would be valid. The quorum policy would apply to 
the email election process as well. 

2- Designate Voting Delegates. Special Districts have designated their voting delegates for 
the Selection Committee meeting. 

3- Nomination Procedure. A notice of nomination was emailed to the Special Districts 
requesting that nominations be submitted within 45 days. The Candidates� Statements of 
Qualifications have been submitted. Nominations may also be received from the floor at the 
meeting.  

4- Alternate Position. If the Alternate LAFCO Commissioner is elected to the Regular 
position, nominations from the floor for filling the term of the vacated Alternate position may 
be considered and a vote conducted at the meeting.   

Election Procedure.

a. A candidate�s information package is attached.  It includes a list of the nominees and 
their Statements of Qualifications. The package was emailed as soon as the 
nomination period ended. 

b. Special District Roll Call would be conducted to determine if the Selection Committee 
has a quorum. Ballots would be distributed at the meeting.  

c. Each candidate shall be given up to five minutes at the Selection Committee Meeting 
to present his/her qualifications.  

d. If a quorum of 16 District Representatives is achieved, the District Representatives in 
attendance complete and submit ballots and the election is conducted.  

e. The ballots would be counted by three reviewers appointed by the Selection 
Committee.  

f. Results would be announced at the Selection Committee Meeting. 

g. If a quorum is not achieved at the meeting, the voting period would be extended for 
45 days. Districts that were not present would be emailed a ballot and instructions. 
Districts in attendance at the meeting may submit ballots at that time if they choose. 



Candidates Resumes/Statements 

 Ed Eby, Nipomo Community Services District 

 Robert Enns, Cayucos Sanitary District 

 Alan Fields, San Simeon Community Services District 

 David Kirk, Port San Luis Harbor District 

 Mary Lucey,  Oceano Community Services District 



Ed Eby 
Nominee for LAFCO Special District Member 

San Luis Obispo County Activities 

�Former LAFCO Vice Chair, Commissioner and Alternate Commissioner representing 
Special Districts - Ed held elected positions on LAFCO from 2006 to 2012, attending all 
LAFCO meetings during his terms. 
�Director, Nipomo Community Services District 2004 -2012 and 2014-present 
�Chairman NCSD Waterline Intertie Project Committee 
�Chairman, 2006-2007 South County Advisory Council 
�Past Elected Representative, Nipomo Community Advisory Council 
�Past NCSD Delegate, Nipomo Community Advisory Council 
�Member and Alternate Member of, Water Resources Advisory Committee 2005-2012 
�Former Member, Technical Review Committee, South County Air Quality Mitigation 
Program 
�Advisory Board Member, Dana Adobe Nipomo Amigos 
�Member, The Land Conservancy of San Luis Obispo County 

Background 

Prior to his 1999 retirement from Hughes Space and Communications Co., Ed spent 35 
years as a design engineer and program manager in Southern California�s aerospace 
industry.  Ed is a UCLA graduate with Bachelor of Science and Master of Science in 
Engineering degrees, and post-graduate studies in technical and management 
programs.  He has lived in Nipomo for the 14 years.  In his spare time, he enjoys hiking 
and growing fruits, vegetables, and native plants. 



ROBERT ENNS 
  FOR LAFCO 

Candidate for LAFCO Special District Member 

Board President, Cayucos Sanitary District 

Alternate Special District Member, LAFCO 

With a family background in agriculture, Robert holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Industrial 
Technology (1968) from Cal Poly, San Luis Obispo. He and his wife Lynn have lived in 
Cayucos since 1988. 

Robert has served on the Board of the Cayucos Sanitary District for 24 years and as the District�s 
Board President for 21 years. Currently, his leadership, the District has built its reserves to over 
six times its annual budget. He is part of the project team for the Cayucos Sustainable Water 
Project developing wastewater and water treatment facilities for the community of Cayucos. 

Through his service on the District Board and as President of Enns Construction, Inc. (General 
Engineering Contractor), Robert is well versed in land development issues and the importance of 
accountable stewardship of our County�s resources. 

Robert�s past and present contributions to the community include: 

 Currently serving as an active Board member of LAFCO  
 Member of Cayucos Rotary International 
 Volunteers in multiple community activities  
 Former CSDA Chapter President 



ALAN FIELDS 
San Simeon Community Services District 

To my esteemed colleagues; 
I have lived in San Luis Obispo County for 40 years.  Most of my time has been spent in service 
to this beautiful County.  I have served this County in many ways; Transportation Specialist, 
served on the Cambria Forrest Committee, Tour Guide at Hearst Castle, Teamster's Union 
Locals 386 and 986 negotiation team and shop steward.  Most of my service has been on the 
north coast and for the community of San Simeon. I became a Board Member in 2004, have 
been the Vice-Chair and have been on the Water Committee, and currently the Water 
Committee Chair. 

With my experience in being of service in this community, I feel I have a comprehensive 
understanding of the needs of the North Coast Districts of this County.  As the LAFCO 
representative, I would bring fresh understanding and communication as your representative.  

Board of Director 2004 -Present
San Simeon Services District 

Bus Operator 2004 -Present
Regional Transit Authority, San Luis Obispo, CA 

Sons of the American Legion Member, Squadron Chaplin 1998 - Present
Club 432  

Bachelor of Arts, Political Science      1975 
California  Polytechnic University, San Luis Obispo, CA     

Master of Public Administration 1976
San Diego State, San Diego CA 

United States Army 1969 - 1971
Communication Specialist 



David Kirk, Port San Luis Harbor District 

David Kirk, was born in 1949 in Exeter Ca. My grandparents lived in Morro Bay, in my youth I 

spent a great deal of time fishing with my grandfather. My father traveled a lot for a produce 

shipping company, as a result I spent much of my early youth with my grandparents. 

I served in the Army, went to Vietnam, took part in the liberation of the cities of Hue, and Quang 

Tri. with 101'st Airborne. Attended three years college, took agri. business at cal poly, left school 

to pursue opportunity in the produce industry with my family. We were successful in becoming 

the largest frozen strawberry packer, and one of the largest fresh shippers of strawberries. During 

that time I was elected for two terms on the California Strawberry Commission. I left the 

business in the late 90's to retire to organic farming, Windmill Farms near Nipomo, and 

commercial fishing on a small scale.  

I served as past pres. of the Port San Luis Commercial Fisherman�s Association, and am 

currently serving as a commissioner of the Port San Luis Harbor District. I feel growth is 

essential to a strong economy, and healthy infrastructure, it must follow a well-conceived master 

plan, and most importantly it should not only be available to corporate giants but, but also to our 

new generation of creative entrepreneurs, within our community.   



LAFCO 

February 3, 2016 

I respectfully submit my application to be the San Luis Obispo South County representative on 
the LAFCO Board. Thank you for considering me as a possible sitting member. 

My history includes employment with the City of Los Angeles as a Policy Analyst for seven years. 
During that time, I was able to make several inroads with local city and county elected officials. In 
addition, I had several opportunities to mingle with State and Federal officials. During my tenure at the 
City, I was able to make several policy changes that enhanced and saved the lives of numerous LA 
residents. In addition, I became very knowledgeable about the way governments work on various levels 
and how to get things through those various cumbersome systems. 

I relocated with my family to Oceano on the Central Coast over 15 years ago. Being community 
oriented, I attended our local Board Meetings for a couple of years and provided public comment as a 
resident. I encountered Barbara Mann at the Senior Center and became a close friend. Barbara 
mentored me to run for the Oceano District Board. I was elected twice and have served on the Board for 
almost 2 complete terms.  

Currently, I am in my second term as the Board President for OCSD. I�ve always felt a strong 
obligation to contribute to my community for the best quality of life for all.  Since my first day in office, I 
have mainly worked and participated in the water resource arena in the area. I am a sitting member of 
the Water Resource Advisory committee (WRAC) for the County Board of Supervisors. I have been the 
Oceano representative to the Zone 3 Advisory Body for Oceano. I have been a member to the zone1-1A 
in the past along with other committees.   

I have a strong sense of community and feel compelled to make my community the best it can be. While 
our District is no stranger to struggles, we have managed to pull ourselves up and are currently 
operating with a balanced budget. I am most proud of Oceano�s diversified water portfolio. Our Board 
has always kept a strong focus on the water systems in the area. As such, Oceano had prepared for the 
future with its� impending droughts. Oceano continues to meet the state imposed standards of 30/25% 
water reduction. 

I continue to meet with our South County Supervisor on a regular basis and report on the status of our 
water systems. I have built several relationships with key players and stake holders within the 5 cities 
area as well as county wide.  I believe I could serve the District and the County well, should you choose 
me to represent.  

It would be an honor to work with other districts and participate with them to ensure the integrity and 
prosperity of all districts involved.  

Sincerely, 

Mary Lucey, OCSD Board President 
2311 Beach Street 
Oceano, Ca. 93445 
805.474.4635 � 805.704.1812 
Marylucey15@yahoo.com 
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